
Football & Dreamcoats
Last weekend had some more involvement with kids than the
usual weekend.  In addition to the two services where I serve
with 4th and 5th grades, there was an earlier event for single
moms, a Christmas party.  No, I am not a single mom, but I
(along with another from my Monday small group) helped out by
leading games in the gym for some of the boys who came with
their moms.  The age range was about 3rd grade through 7th
grade,  with  a  couple  data  outliers  (I  think  that’s  the
statistical term) in the form of one about six years old and
another in 9th grade.  What does football have to do with
this?  Well, Mike, the other one from my small group, brought
along a football.  We started with just one 7th grade boy, one
I knew very well by the way since he was in my cabin at summer
camp a couple years ago, while the younger ones were listening
to a Christmas story in the other room.  The three of us
tossed around the ball for a bit before the rest came in,
including more older ones (5th-9th grade) who joined us in a
game of touch football played in half the gym- the volleyball
ministry had the other half.  While Mike led his team as QB,
as a non-sports guy I let the 9th-grader take that position
considering he plays at his high school.  While we played, the
younger ones played with various other balls, tricycles, and
whatnot as Mike and I kept order.  Eventually some left for
awhile to do crafts or something in another room, but the
football game kept going.  It was a pretty fun afternoon.

.

The lesson for the weekend was part two of Joseph.  Of course,
most knew the story, but with these intermediate grades the
focus  is  on  application.   In  this  case,  obedience  and
perseverance in our relationship with God even when things in
our lives aren’t going so well.  On Saturday there are three
leaders who rotate teaching from week to week so I never teach
this service, but there are only two of us for Sunday, though
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somehow I still only teach every other month- huh.  The other
one does two Sundays a month while one of the staff rotates in
the months I am not on.  Well anyway this was my week so
naturally I wore my bright yellow overalls I wore when I was
in Joseph and the Amazing Technicolor Dreamcoat several years
ago.  I also sang from some of the songs from the show as we
talked about Joseph before Pharaoh (where we left off last
time), Joseph finally getting his reward after 13 years of
obedience  during  hardship,  and  later  Joseph  before  his
brothers who were trying to get food during the seven years of
famine.  It was a fun lesson though I think I went a little
long.

.

So that was my weekend in a nutshell.  I’ll have to think
about if there is anything to write about my two days of
subbing this week- one in early childhood, one in 7th grade
science.  Until then.

Just  watched  a  little
football
I took my two youngest daughters to lunch today, and then
scampered back home to allow my youngest to get her stuff
together to head back to school. On the way to Fort Wayne, we
stopped in Hicksville to see a play Jamiahsh was in. About 10
minutes into the play, I mentioned to my daughter that I was
guessing Jamiahsh’s character would be the murder victim. Not
just because he was annoying the ‘director’, but because,
these shows are predictable. At least to some extent. I will
admit  that  I  didn’t  get  the  ‘real’  murderer.  A  very  fun
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performance.

Then off to Fort Wayne with a stop at a Walmart to get
pictures developed and some scrap booking supplies. That took
some time this evening. A rather late dinner and I got my
daughter back to school some time after 8:00pm. Then the hour
drive back home.

When I got here, I decided to relax and watch the end of
Sunday Night Football. By the time I started watching, the
game was just about over and it was only halfway through the
3rd period. At least during the game I did find out that most
of the teams for the league championship series have been
decided. Only the Phillies and Rockies need to complete their
series. And they had a snow out…. I think some cities should
have domed stadiums (or more exactly retractable domes) if
they start competing in October/November. Sometimes it is just
too cold for baseball.

I also heard that the Bears won, so we should see another
Whatever post… �

3-0! And No Vultures Circling
I don’t know of anyone else who can claim that ranking in our
annual WCCT Family Fun Day softball game but since neither of
my other compatriots here at tangents can, I will gloat just a
bit… not that it was entirely my doing…. never underestimate
the underdog and I’m not speaking of the canine do-gooder  I
just really enjoy another excuse to get together on any day
with some of the best friends one could have… even if some
were missing.

I will try not to report on too much that has been mentioned

https://www.tangents.org/friends-family/3-0/


before.  I did arrive a bit earlier than everyone else which
gave me the chance to listen to most of the remaining first
stanza of the Ohio State/Toledo football game.  By the end of
the first quarter, the Buckeyes were up 14-0 at the home of
the Browns in Cleveland.  Just a bit of interstate competition
at a neutral site…. or maybe a chance to get an Ohio team
there who would win a game… this seemed likely since both
teams are from Ohio.  I remember going to Cleveland my senior
year in high school to watch the Bucks play.  The day after
the sousaphone incident.  I must say that Mr. Tressel loosened
his vest a bit instead of playing it conservative which has
led to many a big game letdown… the USC game a weekend or two
ago comes to mind as well as a few past bowl games.

Back to the Fun Day.  As usual, it was a very enjoyable event
although there were only 8 of us (plus an all-time pitcher)
who took part in the actual game.  Prior to the main event, we
tossed a football and then I really showed by prowess on the
basketball court.  Thank goodness for the granny shot or I
would have reached “h-o-r-s-e” long before I did.  As I have
said before, I know where my talent lies.

Prior to the big game, Megan and I warmed up a bit tossing the
softball back and forth.  WHAT… no batting practice?!  I
played shag in the outfield and was kept bust chasing flies
until the final inning when it seemed one side got a bit more
winded than the other.  I am pleased to say that I hit the
ball every time I was up… ok, so maybe one at bat took about
seven pitches for me to do so… we will blame the pitcher.  But
what a ball!  One of the events I hope to look forward to for
years to come.

The game ended long enough for us to return to the pavilion to
chat a bit before I had to leave and song lead at mass.  But
once again a great afternoon with friends.



Busiest  Weekend  EVER!  Part
Two
(continued from a previous blog post)

So here’s a recap of Sunday – church, brunch, Hannah Montana
movie – and that is where I left off.

So we get to the Hannah Montana movie, and of course our 9-
month-old son wakes up from his nap just in time for the movie
(couldn’t be awake to play at church, couldn’t be awake to
indulge in brunch, alas – that’s always the way when you have
kids – they sleep thru everything good, and I swear it’s a
rule – they always wake when the irony is thick!)  But,
because the Hannah Montana movie is a musical, our 3 youngest
were kept too busy to perform their usual awful antics at the
movie theater.  It was a girly movie, especially with a double
love story plot, but our little boy is only 9-months-old, so
he  didn’t  notice  the  girlishness.   Instead  he  loved  the
musical  interludes,  and  he  clapped  to  each  one
enthusiastically.  For some reason, and I’ve written about
this before, the movie theater turns our normally sweet 2-
year-old into a little stripper.  Luckily, by the time the
idea to take her clothes off occurred to her today, it was
near the end of the movie, so she only got as far as taking
off her socks and shoes – although she did make sure to note
(yell) while doing so, “Don’t look at me – I take clothes
off!”  Ok, Disney, if you don’t want people looking, why are
you taking your clothes off?  Such is the logic of a 2-year-
old, I guess.
We had no major spills this time ( I’m referring to our last
experience when we saw Monsters Vs. Aliens and we somehow
dumped an entire soft drink into the lady’s purse who was
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sitting behind us – major oops!), and today our baby was on
his best behavior as well because of all the music in the
movie – something that I think saved us as far as our 3
youngest kids’ behavior at the movies today.  As for the movie
itself, I enjoyed it more than I did Monsters Vs. Aliens,
probably because I actually got to watch this one.  But an
extra nice surprise for me was the country music add-ins –
surprise performances from Taylor Swift and my favorite group,
Rascall  Flatts.   They  sang  one  of  their  best  songs
acoustically as if they were relatives just sitting around
jamming at a family get-together (can this be MY family get-
together?), and it was thoroughly enjoyable.  Miley Cyrus
even  showed her country roots in a song which attempts to
revive line-dancing; I guess kids these days (now I sound like
I’m 80 – GREAT, when did THAT happen?!?) have a dance they do
to  this  song,  but  whatever,  I  kind  of  liked  the  song.  
Overall, I truly enjoyed the country theme that was abundant
in this movie – groovin’ country music, gorgeous farm fields,
cowboys ropin’ horses…  what’s not to like?  There was also a
surprise (for me) appearance by Jan Levinson Gould from the tv
show, The Office.  Of course in this movie, she wasn’t Jan –
she was some southern belle who played Miley’s dad’s love
interest – almost as far away from Jan as one could be, but I
still enjoyed the Office reference.  Also, keep in mind that
this is a Disney film, so there are LOTS of prat-fallish types
of humor, as well as recurring movie themes.  For example,
‘lobster  trouble’  (ala  Splash,  circa  1984),  ‘switching
identities for different dinner dates’ (ala Mrs. Doubtfire,
circa 1993), ‘major celebrity comes in to save a town’ (ala
Wayne’s  World  2,  circa  1993  or  ala  Mystery,  Alaska  circa
1999), it’s always best to be yourself’ (ala…  wow, WAY TOO
MANY TO MENTION – take your pick…)

So anyway, I have to (reluctantly) admit that I was pleasantly
surprised with the Hannah Montana movie – plenty of stuff in
this one for the parents as well as the tweens and even the
stripping two-year-olds.  But the movie wasn’t as plot-less as



I had hoped –  in other words, we didn’t get home until 2:55 –
just 20 short minutes before we had to leave for a class we
had signed up for through church.  So for the next 20 minutes
we scrambled around – letting dogs out, repacking diaper bags,
changing diapers, etc.  We arrived at our class pretty much on
time, though a bit exhausted, thank you very much!

The class was great!  We learned a lot about our church –
their beliefs, their history, as well as their foundations for
building a relationship with Christ – a very well-spent 3
hours.  And we got to meet other couples at our table too –
which is memorable for me because they were surprised to learn
we had 4 kids – and I quote, “You don’t look old enough to
have 4 kids!”  NICE!

Following  the  class  was  a  great  dinner  of  homemade  pasta
provided by a local chef.  Following the delicious dinner was
a tour of the north campus of our church – we worship in the
south campus, so it was nice to learn the ins and outs of the
north campus – so awesome!  Our oldest daughter was so excited
to show us where her Sunday school was held, and their rooms
for youth were VERY impressive!  There was a room with a stage
for youth productions, and it even  had backstage areas, which
is  almost  more  than  I  can  say  for  one  of  our  community
theater’s stages, haha!  Also, there was a game room with
multiple foosball tables and ‘carpet ball’ – something new to
me, but a game I’d definitely like to try!  One of the youth
rooms had state-of-the-art stage lights and restaurant-style
booths for kids to ‘hang out’ in…  Overall, it was a fun
evening, and I learned a lot.  But, as became common for
today, we had to rush from the church class in order to be
home  in  time  for  the  community  theater’s  play  reading
committee meeting and my much anticipated Cubs game.  I was
looking forward to this game for days.  It was a long series
(most are 3 game, some are 2 game, this one was 4 game)
against the Cubs rival – the St. Louis Cardinals, with whom
the Cubs are vying for first place.  The game was at night,



which is rare for a Sunday, so I was VERY excited about
rounding out my weekend with such a game.  But alas, the darn
rain had its way, and the game was postponed.  So only play
reading meeting to look forward to for me – at least I didn’t
have to rush the meeting and kick people too hard to leave my
house since there was no Cub’s game!  And for once, I think we
actually  achieved  a  lot  at  the  play  reading  committee
meeting.  Probably because of the fact that there were only 4
of us in attendance – but hey, maybe that ‘s what needs to be
done in order to achieve something…  too many people get in
each others way, I guess.  It will be interesting to see what
the absent members think of the decisions the four of us made
while they were absent – I hope the decisions stick!

In summary, a great, if extremely exhausting weekend.  Come on
now, would I have it any other way?

Super(fun)Bowl
I am much more of a baseball fan than a football fan (see my
countdown timer to the first game of Cubs spring training to
the right).  But I will admit that I love watching football;
mainly because my husband loves it, and I love to see him
enjoy things that make him happy.  Oh, that and the fact that
whenever he watches football, it’s become sort of a tradition
with us that he gives me excellent backrubs!  So while I
couldn’t care less who won yesterday’s Superbowl,( although I
chose the Cardinals to root for because it’s always fun to
pick a team and scream and shout and get into the game) I did
have a great time watching it.

We had decided to have a get-together; a fun evening filled
with friends and food (too much food!  We had to have pizza
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for dinner again Monday and will have it twice more this week 
just to get rid of all the extras!).  Because I have 4 kids, I
didn’t get to see all of my favorite part of the Superbowl –
the commercials.  But that’s ok, I’m sure I can catch them
online somewhere if I’m so inclined.  The ones I did see were
pretty good – I especially liked the Potato Head one (think it
was for tires).  It just cracks me up when Mrs. Potato Head
changes into her ‘angry’ eyes, hehehe!  I also really liked
the careerbuilder.com commercial with the moose head on the
wall – I won’t spoil the rest of it because I recommend you go
out and find it yourself if you haven’t seen it.  I missed the
newest E-Trade.com commercials with the talking baby, so those
I will have to find because I always enjoy those.  Oh, and
I’ll  have  to  see  the  latest  chapter  in  the  saga  of  the
Budweiser Clydesdales…

As for halftime, I’m not a fan of “The Boss”, so I wasn’t
paying attention to Bruce Springsteen’s performance.  I am
glad  to  note,  however,  that  he  didn’t  incur  a  wardrobe
malfunction  ala  Justin  Timberlake  and  Janet  Jackson  circa
Superbowl XXXVII in 2004.  Also during halftime, there was a
special 3D event.  We had picked up enough pairs of 3D glasses
for the party at a store ahead of time (we actually got enough
to last us until Superbowl L!), but in my opinion, they should
have given a few minutes warning for people to get their
glasses ready.  We had ours ready because they did mention it
in the 2nd quarter, but I didn’t get a chance to get my
regular eyeglasses to wear underneath, which guaranteed an
absence  of  3D  for  me.   But  other  people  seemed  pretty
impressed…  I have seen the preview for Monsters Vs. Aliens in
the movie theater and it looks really funny – I’m looking
forward to that movie coming out.

Well, anyway, much fun was had by all.  We had originally
intended to make this a game night / Superbowl party, but by
the time the big game ended, there wasn’t any time for board
games.  Next time!  And oh yeah, I should report that the



Pittsburgh Steelers won the Superbowl, in case you’re using my
site for a news report �

Something Suddenly Came Up
The following post, while going beyond my normally tame fare,
just could not be resisted.  Besides, it reminded me of one of
my favorite moments in the entire Brady Bunch mythos.  You
know the moment when Peter threw a football and it came flying
into the daydreaming face of Marcia, Marcia, Marcia.  Marcia
screamed “OWW, MY NOSE“.  This gave the young lady a huge
swelled nose and a severe blow to her ego as well as throwing
any chance of her big date with the star football player out
the window.  Well… a similar incident recently occurred at an
establishment in Akron, Ohio.  However, it did not involve a
football.

AKRON, Ohio — A northeast Ohio man who was smacked in the
nose by a stripper’s platform-style shoe is suing a nightclub
for $25,000 over injuries he says will require surgery.

Yusuf Evans says he wanted to entertain his cousin, who had
come to visit from out of town, so he took him and a friend
to the XTC Nightclub in Akron. 30 minutes later, Evans says
he was doubled over in pain.

“When the boot hit me in my face all I could do is drop…and
just holler for about ten minutes”, he said.

Evans says, while performing a dance move, a stripper’s shoe
flew off her foot and smacked him in the face. “She ran, at a
nice speed, grabbed the pole and flung her whole body around,
all her weight flung like that in a circle around the pole
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and her boot flew off and it hit me in my nose”, explained
Evans, who filed a civil lawsuit on Tuesday in Summit County
Common Pleas Court. He’s asking for $25,000 in damages over
injuries he says will require surgery. “Right here. It’s
chipped”, he said, pointing to the left side of his nose.
“This side of my nose, I often get clogged all the way up,
where I can only breath out of (the opposite) side”, he said.

The  lawsuit  says  XTC  management  allowed  dancers  to  wear
improper attire and required strippers to perform dances that
made the stage a hazardous place.

“Safety  reasons  and  that  they’re  responsible  because  it
happened in their establishment by their employee”, Evans
told FOX 8.

The owner of the XTC Nightclub had no comment.

Evans filed the civil lawsuit the same day he says he was
injured exactly one year ago. The 37-year-old Akron man says
he still has pain from the chipped bone in his nose.

He says he saw a doctor the day after he was injured. He has
medical bills and was told he’d need surgery. “The bills, the
pain, my nose that ain’t gonna go away unless I have surgery
and I don’t like surgery so I don’t know what I’m gonna do
about that.”

I guess next time I decided to invite a cousin to a night on
the town, I would choose a safer place to be entertained.  I
wonder what the man’s significant other thought about the
incident.  The evening news reports that the victim is not a
frequent patron of clubs and just wanted to show his cousin a
good time.  I guess he thought the good time would be a little
safer. [poll id=”15″]



Superbowl Poll
The big game is only weeks away.  Will you be doing anything
to celebrate the occasion?  Do you know which big game I’m
referring to?  If not, then disregard the following poll…

[poll id=”6″]

You Delivered My Pizza, But
Please Don’t Watch Me Eat It
We had a great weekend, even though the weather on Sunday was
horrid – so cold my Christmas teddy bear got frozen to the
window!  Friday night was an all-night work session to finish
up the planning and organization of our community theater’s
awards show, which is where we went Saturday night.  But first
on Saturday afternoon, it was a birthday celebration for our
oldest who turned 9 on Sunday with a MUCH anticipated visit
from family who live out of state.  We had a great time
catching up and watching the kids open their birthday and
Christmas presents, and the kids got to have a sleepover in
the hotel with Grandma, Papa, and Uncle Bud while we went to
the awards show.  The awards show was lots of fun, as always,
and I got to watch 2 very good friends win much-deserved
achievment awards.  Congratulations, guys!

It was lots of fun putting the show together, even if we
didn’t have much time to do so due to last minute notice from
the theater.  It was fun and also rewarding to watch the
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individual  skits,  shorts,  songs,  and  awards  presentations
start as ideas on paper and then watch when they came together
as a whole.  It’s also a fun excuse to get everyone together,
and it’s always nice to see long-lost busy friends who are
unable to get together but for this one night.  It might be
fun to produce the awards show again next year, but then
again, I’d love to have my best friend sitting beside me to
watch them because I missed him this year – even though he did
make an excellent host.  If there are a few individuals in the
theater community who have a hard time because they don’t win
awards, then let them have their hard time.  There is talk of
cancelling this awards show, and I would be very sad if that
happened.  It’s definitely a whole ton of fun for most of us,
and I really don’t think we should let a few individuals ruin
it for everyone.  That’s all I’m going to say on the subject
for now, but expect to hear more from me once this very topic
is discussed at the next production board meeting.

Sunday we had major Grandma-let-down, and because we didn’t
want  our  oldest  daughter  to  be  depressed  on  her  actual
birthday,  we  let  her  have  a  friend  sleep  over.   During
football season, we usually set aside Sundays for low-key
stuff,  like  watching  football,  reading  newspapers,  and
blogging, but we always end up with crazy kids so it’s never
exactly low-key.  But I don’t usually cook dinner on Sundays,
and today we ordered pizza.  Five minutes after the pizza was
delivered, we noticed the delivery guy was still parked out
front and that he was standing outside of his car.  Turns out,
he had locked himself out of the car, and so we offered him a
warm  place  to  wait  for  his  ride.   Since  the  temperature
outside has been hovering around 0° all day, with wind chills
near -20°, he gratefully accepted.  And he stood in our front
hall for almost 30 minutes!  If he were outside, he would have
frozen to death.  But it did feel a little awkward eating the
pizza he delivered while he stood there.  We offered him a
seat  in  the  living  room,  but  he  opted  to  stand  in  the
entryway, and I’m kind of glad because at least we were then



eating out of his view.  Our 2-year-old kept asking about “the
pizza guy”, and then he became scary to her – “I scared pizza
guy” – probably cuz he was just standing there, doing nothing,
and she’s never seen anyone do that in our front hall before. 
But finally his ride came, thank goodness, and he left.  I
wonder if he gets paid for the time he was standing in our
house?  I wonder who pays for the gas that was used in his
running car while he was waiting for his ride?  Should we have
offered him some pizza?  It was kind of a weird situation, but
it does make for interesting blog fodder.  Of course it had to
happen on the coldest day of the year – that guy has a new
story to tell!

Thanksgiving KO
Round two started around 5.30 when my mother’s brother and
sister and their children and children’s children arrived.  By
the end, we probably had 25-30 people in the house.  We keep
talking about renting out the local hall or church basement
(prolly impossible for the church I think our organist has a
life time resevation for Thanksgiving).  My uncle’s wife has a
gathering where they had 109 people earlier this afternoon. 
So, while we were watching Chad enjoy his traditional Dallas
Cowboy game (in which the Dallas Drug Cartel disposed of the
Seattle  Seahawks  34-9  unlike  the  Lions  who  are  perennial
favorites of other members of the family).

My cousin, his wife, and myself discussed the many flavors of
Jones  Pure  Sugar  Cane  soda.   Carla  has  had  the  regular
varieties but has never had the opportunity to tast the many
holiday flavored delights.  Who wants to drink Christmas Tree
flavored beverages?  More food, lots of desserts (too MUCH
dessert) and lots of laughs and planning for the newly arrived
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holiday season.  Who is going shopping during the Black Friday
merriment?  I have to be at work at 6.45, so I decided to miss
the game night that was planned.  I hope you all had a great
day remembering all the blessings bestowed upon you and yours
in the past year and that you endulged heartily.  Apparently,
I  did  as  many  have  commented  after  the  digestion  process
began.

5 In A Row!!!
This past weekend saw a feat never before accomplished by an
Ohio  State  University  football  team.   The  Buckeyes
successfully defeated the dreaded “Team from the North” for
the fifth year in a row (42-7).  How many rivalries can
actually attest to the fact that a coach’s career seemingly
hinges upon one game year after year.  Coaches are booed or
cheered, lauded or fired on the outcome of the traditional
regular season finale for OSU and UofM.  I had the thrill of
sitting in the south stands of Ohio Stadium in the Block O
section in November 1992.  What I remember most came at the
closing moments of halftime.  A man decided to have his brief
moment of fame by running across the field wearing absolutely
nothing.  Although what is name actually is is anyone’s guess
(so  much  for  his  fifteen  minutes).   The  streaker  was
subsequently given an overcoat and apprehended by officers
following his run for the goal posts.  Incidentally, the game
ended in a 13-13 tie much to the dismay of the OSU seniors who
had never defeated their archrivals.
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